Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


April 14, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Jim Martin, Teresa Quick, Kailen Olmstead, Theresa Turgeon, Luc Nya, Patrick Moore, Betsy Morrison, Jerry Silbert, John Regan, Mary Beth Sullivan, Mary Vaughn, Sue Murphy, Julie Snook, Karen Johnson, Suellen Doggett, Ed Doggett, Christine Sullivan, Karen Mason, Brian McKnight, Jodi Benvie, Andy Taranko, Mary Nicely, Lee Nicely, Lauren Hurley, Jane Meehan, David Thompson, Irene Mailhot, Ben Jones, Mary Chris Semrow, Jennifer Putnam, Ben Strick, Charlene Kinnelly, Perry Blass, Lenny Gulino, Marty Golden, Laurie Raymond, David Cowing, Romy Spitz, David Projansky, Rachel Dyer, David Unger, Kathy Adams, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Sasha Salzberg, Kari Haugen, Samantha Bazinet, Tyler Ingalls, two Interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via Skype:  Valerie Smith, Jeff Jones, and Julie Howland.

Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted. 
Featured speaker:  Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services, www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  Waiver changes and Biennial Plan.  
Jim Martin:  I brought lots of materials and I’ll point out key areas to begin the conversation.  But I’d rather let the group steer the conversation.  I’m happy to move in any direction you want.  I brought copies of the Biennial Plan, the Olmstead Roadmap for Change Update for Developmental Services Executive Summary and the full report.
Click here to view the Biennial Plan for Service to Adults with Intellectual Disabilities or Autism 2013-2014.  
Click here to view the Olmstead Roadmap for Change Update for Developmental Services Executive Summary.  

Click here to view the Olmstead Roadmap for Change Update for Developmental Services full report.  

There’s been a lot happening in my office and at DHHS as a whole.  We’ve been building a vision that we can now publically share and agree to internally as well as with all of you.  We’ve put incredible time and energy into creating these materials.  They show the direction of the department regarding services for adults with ID/DD.  We want your input and your questions.  Let’s start with the waiver programs.  OADS is legislatively mandated to produce a Biennial Plan for Developmental Services.  The plan you have now is for 2013-2014.  It gives a current status update about who we are as an office.  Half the plan describes parts and data about Developmental Services, including relevancy of the size and scope of the program.  On page 9, the focus is on how we move forward and where we’re going over the next few years.  There are common themes and goals in these documents.  Some goals have been achieved and some are in the works. Employment continues to be a major part of our office.  There are waiver changes happening towards building individualized employment opportunities, group employment opportunities; an under-recognized service, and a path for career planning.  We’re excited to see where this brings us over the next few years.  We’ve been working closely with providers over the past two years establishing data to track how we’re performing as a state, getting people meaningful employment and sustaining that work.  We want to quantify supports and agencies.  From a parental perspective, I’d want to know which departments and agencies are doing a good job. 
Question:  How many people on SSI have jobs? SUFU is interested 
Karen Mason:  Good question.  When we were developing employment measures, provider agencies were wondering if there was a good way to capture the number of people successfully employed.  We are trying to capture that and I can follow up with Lisa (Sturdevant) about this.
Comment:  Some people get caught up in the restrictions with SSI. 
Jim Martin:  Our second goal; transitioning to adult services.  We appreciate and thank this group for the work done to create the White Paper for transition.  I hope it informs the way we move forward.  Transition continues to be an important focus at OADS.  We recognize it’s a setback to age out of school and have the waitlist for services as the only option.  I have been facilitating meetings about transition with others at DHHS, DOE (Department of Education), DOC (Department of Corrections), DOL (Department of Labor), Voc. Rehab, and most recently the DRC (Disability Rights Center).  We are looking at systemic issues, new ways to partner, collaborate, and overcome legacy issues.  District groups were formed so at the local level we can take a look at the individuals coming into the system and ask, are there things that should be done that haven’t been, and how can we best transition people?  We’re gaining momentum.  Transition changes; we’ve wanted Section 29 to be an open program for a while, meaning eliminating the wait list.  We see the value in having some continuum of care services, as well as engagement with Voc.Rehab. and other providers to find meaningful employment.  We hope we can eliminate the waitlist for Section 29.  

Question:  When you say “meaningful employment”, what does that mean?  What is success? I’m stymied that people working 2 hours a week are considered “successfully employed.”

Jim Martin:  For me, meaningful employment is decided and driven by the individuals themselves.  
Comment:  I don’t agree.  I’m asking, what does it mean?  Not just words.
Comment:  I think it’s driven by Voc Rehab.

Comment:  Voc.Rehab. doesn’t work for everyone.  It takes time to find the right person to work with.  

Jim Martin:  Transition is an active subject that’s happening on many levels.  One of the cornerstones is avoiding regression by creating a system where people don’t end up on a wait list.  The SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) initiative will be transformational in the implementation of our plans.  It will start within this calendar year.  We met with consultants from HSRI (Human Services Research Institute) and Burns Associates, conducted two stakeholder meetings and are planning more.  We’re still conducting assessments.  Internally we’re creating service budgets to go along with the individual’s needs.  The Department is determining what the service budget should look like.  Rules, rates, and policy changes will need to be publically proposed during rule promulgation.  People receiving services should start getting letters in late fall in preparation of the meetings starting in January.  We have a lot of policy work and rates to set.  

Question:  To clarify, will the letters be sent on a rolling basis?

Jim Martin:  Yes.  Letters should be sent out 90 days before PCP meetings, giving time to create a plan.  A parent in Brewer recently expressed incredible fear that this means services will be cut.  I understand this fear comes from uncertainty about the changes to come.  The Department isn’t ready to even suggest that will be happening.  It is our hope it won’t.  We’ll do the best we can to create packages that meet the services needed.  It’s too soon to jump to conclusions.  
Question:  Will the different levels be based on the results of the SIS scores?  What other factors will be considered?
Jim Martin:  The SIS is comprehensive.  The assessment process itself along with documentation leads to the service package.  
Question:  So it’s a pretty close link?

Jim Martin:  Yes. It’s the first time we’ll have standardized assessments tied to services.

Question:  Are the letters going to individuals and parents and guardians?  Will case managers be CC’d?

Jim Martin:  Yes, letters will be sent to guardians and individuals.  Thank you for remembering to tie-in case managers.

Karen Mason:  This has come up before.  We’re concerned about legal standing.  It’s the individual and the guardian who have a legal relationship with the department.

Question:  Would it be safe to say, either now or in the future, that you can at least tell case managers an individual should get a letter by X date?

Jim Martin:  We should be able to do this.  We’ll do our best to loop you in.

Comment:  It seems to me, case managers are already in the process, are often the identified contact, have arranged the SIS assessments – you’d assume their part of the system.

Karen Mason:  We may be able to send notification to case managers that a letter has been sent.  We’ll have to run that by our legal department.

Jim Martin:  We’re glossing over the details; there are a dozen other things happening with the SIS.
Question:  If someone is unhappy with the SIS decision, it there an appeal or grievance process?
Jim Martin:  Absolutely!  There will be grievance and appeal rights.  
Comment:  Sometimes people don’t know they can appeal.

Question:  But you can’t appeal within a three month period unless there’s life event, right?
Jim Martin:  No, that’s to redo the interview itself.  If someone has an assessment done and there’s a major life event that occurs they can request another assessment.  One other thing I wanted to mention is the SIS assessments are being transferred to Goold Health Systems (GHS).  GHS is the vendor that has been conducting long term care assessments for a long time in Maine.  In July, they will have people conducting the SIS assessments.

Question:  Is the first batch of SIS assessments done?
Jim Martin:  Hard to say how they all align. 
Karen Mason:  As part of the SIS transition to GHS, a trainer was just certified.  It’s so important to move this responsibility to another entity.  The Department and GHS will be working together over the next 12 months.

Comment:  It’s always been the intent to have an objective entity do the assessments, rather than the state or providers who may have conflicts of interest.  

Jim Martin:  I’ll leave these materials with you and look forward to your input.  Use the OADS@maine.gov email address for any questions of comments.  Your emails will go directly to me or my assistant.  Let’s talk about the progress on the waitlists.  In 2013, the Department received over $8.3 million in state funding, matched with federal funds. We were able to add around 80-90 people to section 21; this hadn’t been done in years – it’s a huge achievement.  We still have folks who have been offered services trying to figure out how they’ll use the packages.  Section 29 will be funded at a level that should allow us to eliminate the wait list over the next year to year and a half.  We all contributed to making that happen.   
I’ll try to give a brief overview of the Olmstead document.  In 2003, the Department created the Olmstead Roadmap for Change report, a comprehensive document for all of DHHS.  This created a template of goals and objectives for the Department to accomplish over the next decade with a focus on ID/DD.  We partnered with the University of Maine, Muskie School of Public Service to update the 2003 plan.  Similar to the Biennial Plan, we looked to the future and set up clear goals and objectives about how to move the system forward.  The plans complement each other.  This lays the framework, but we need your feedback.  The majority of the document updates our progress since 2003 and provides a status check of where we are now.  The “moving forward” piece is what I find most exciting.  Employment is number one on our plate.  We know we need to identify youth as early as possible to start planning. Creating flexibility within the waiver programs is another goal of ours.  One of the changes effective July 1st is the introduction of assistive technology services.  This was part of the Coalition’s White Paper and it’s exciting that it’s moving forward.  If you want to see what the technology package will look like you can look at the Section 20, Other Related Conditions waiver.
Comment:  I’m concerned about consultation limits for assistive technology being capped at 8 hours.  This provides time to set it up but not to teach someone how to use it.  You’ll want to build in more time and perhaps separate consultation hours from training hours.  Don’t limit it to 8 hours.

Comment:  And, people have different learning curves with technology.  Some people need more support.
Jim Martin:  There will definitely be a learning curve, especially with people learning how to operate the technology.  We continue to look at how to improve dental services.  Routine care is available in Portland, but our focus is on getting quicker access to care and bringing IV services back to Southern Maine as soon as we can.

Comment:  My son needs dental services but has a congenital heart defect.  There isn’t a dentist in the state who will work in a hospital with a cardiologist present.  His teeth are starting to rot in his head.
Karen Mason:  Can we talk after the meeting to figure this out?

Comment:  Yes.  Also, my kid’s SIS assessment was today.  There was nothing in the assessment regarding his behavioral issues related to pain.  There isn’t a doctor in the state that truly understands Autism.  Pain caused by his gastro-intestinal issues leads to his behavioral problems.

Comment:  With the loss of the Preble Street clinic there was also a loss of additional services available for people while under sedation; extra exams, like gynecologic, breast, or even getting toenails clipped.  All those things were lost and the Bangor clinic can’t do that, they can only take blood.  These extra services are critical.  Our client only found out she had breast cancer because of the screening she had while under sedation at the clinic.
Jim Martin:  I’m not sure if we can recreate that. I’ve been in contact with Leslie Brancato with the FQHC (Federally Qualified Health Center) in Portland, on the corner of Park and Deering Avenues.  We’re trying to find the means to achieve this.  We’re also trying to partner with Maine Medical Center.  Many people need to be in a hospital setting because they need deep sedation.

Karen Mason:  I heard Mercy Hospital may be interested as well.  There’s a willingness to work with us.

Comment:  I echo the need for these services.  My son also often needs two types of services while he’s under.

Jim Martin:  Thank you.  This has been great.  Does anyone have any questions or comments?
Question:  Can you tell us what’s happening with transportation?

Comment:  Bids have been submitted.  There are multiple bidders in all regions.  Next, the bids will be analyzed.
Question:  I’ve heard there are going to be new limits on community supports.  Are there going to be rule changes?
Comment:  There are proposed Section 21 and 29 rule changes; public hearing for 21 is today and 29 tomorrow.  People have until the 24th to respond.  They both impose a weekly limit on community support instead of six month limits.

Question:  How would people go to something like Special Olympics?  That’s four days.  It’s counter to the goal of community inclusion; community doesn’t happen just Monday through Friday, 9-5.  Some things won’t fit well.   
Comment:  A weekly max would bring service hours down to 20 hours per week.  Flexibility and choice in the use of services would be set back quite a bit with that kind of limitation.  The 6 month limits are already relatively tight.  Why go to weekly limits, is the goal to limit it?

Jim Martin:  To avoid having people use all of their units in a very short period of time and then having no services for the rest of the year.  Where’s the middle so you can give people flexibility and choice, but not have people use up their services in a short period of time?
Comment:  We run underutilization reports and we don’t have anyone in our community support program using more time.  In rural areas, weather disrupts schedules and unless people can come in on the weekend, the hours are lost.

Comment:  We heard this when we first went to fee for service – regulating to the error rather than to the people who are good at being flexible and not over-using their time. 
Comment:  This came up in the first meeting we held with Mary Mayhew right after she became Commissioner.  It was the same discussion about limiting community services.  She saw the logic, made the change to 6 month, but now we’re back to talking about weekly limits.

Comment:  Communication gets lost between entities.  There’s no central place where everyone checks in. 
Question:  Could you provide a quick summary of the home supports in Section 29?

Jim Martin:  Last session, Representative Chase submitted a bill requesting Section 29 include home supports.  The Department was asked to move forward to make it an option in combination with other services under the overall dollar cap.  The description will be similar to intermittent home supports in Section 21.  Home support is paid at a higher rate than community support.  It comes out to a little under 20 hours a week if all funds were used for home supports, which is not where we’d all like to see it.  It is still scheduled to begin July 1st.  

Karen Mason:  We are planning two public forums to solicit feedback on the Olmstead draft.  We have some tentative dates: 5/6 and 5/13.  I think we’re going to hold one here in Portland and one in Bangor.  It’s a good time to submit questions and/or comments about the draft report.  We’re really looking for your input.

Jim Martin:  We would be the first to acknowledge that we’re not perfect.  We want to hear from you!
Cullen:  It’s great you’re so receptive to our input.  I think the changes are exciting.  Thank you for taking the time to speak with us, and listen to us today!
Collective group thank you and applause.
End of presentation. 
Featured speaker:  Christine Sullivan, Executive Assistant, Spurwink, http://www.spurwink.org/.  Topic:  Upcoming Sprout Film Festival.  
Christine:  Thank you for having me today.  For the 4th year in a row Spurwink is excited to be partnering with Sprout, a New York non-profit, to present the 2014 Sprout Film Festival – a moving and uplifting presentation of films related to the lives, performances, and accomplishments of people with intellectual disabilities.  The Sprout Film Festival features short films by, for, and about individuals with intellectual disabilities. The films breakdown stereotypes while promoting acceptance of differences and awareness of similarities among us.  By presenting films of artistry and intellect, the Sprout Film Festival hopes to reinforce accurate portrayals of people with developmental disabilities and expose the general public to important issues facing this population.   The Portland showings are tomorrow, Tuesday, April 15th at 11:00 AM and 6:30 PM at Woodfords Church, 202 Woodfords Street.  The Lewiston showing is Wednesday, April 16th at 11:00 AM and 6:30 PM and the Franco Center, 46 Cedar Street.  Click here to view the flyer for the Sprout Film Festival.  The movie that you will now see features a young man, the music video is by his brother, and it’s called.  “About Brothers.”  Click here to view the video.  We’d love to see everyone at the film festival!

DHHS Update:
Karen Mason (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of April 8, 2014, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 932 people, Priority 1 – 70, Priority 2 – 341, Priority 3 – 521, Section 29 – 427, people on both lists – 271.  Of the 932 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 543 People.  People most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of June 12, 2012.  But, she’s continuing to wait, offer to 52 members Section 29 who have yet to respond.  14 for Section 21.

Cullen:  Last week on Wednesday the Appropriations Committee put in the budget funding to get all 70 individuals off of the Section 21 Priority 1 wait list, and all of the people off of the Section 29 wait list.  The budget is going in front of the Legislature this week.  If passed as written, it would come online mid-to-late FY 15 (if the Governor doesn’t veto it).
Charlene Kinnelly:  Senator Patrick Flood is the driver behind this entire effort.  He’s not running again; he didn’t do this for political gain.  I urge everyone to send an email thanking him for his leadership:  patricksaflood@roadrunner.com.  

Comment:  I heard Governor LePage is going to veto the bill because he’s unhappy with the delay of payment.

Comment:  I’ve heard that as well.  The Legislature will complete its work early Thursday morning.  They’ll recess until the Governor either signs, vetoes, or allows other bills to become law without his signature.  Usually, when a budget leaves appropriations unanimously, the Legislature is more likely to override a veto.  But, nothing is ever guaranteed.  
Legislative Updates: 
Charlene Kinnelly:  In terms of the budget, we were able to get unanimous support for language that continues what’s known as the medical add-on.  This is an add-on to the rate, to recognize some people have significant medical or nursing support needs.  We had some concerns with the biennial budget.  On October 1st funding ended and we discovered at one of the training sessions that the plan was to phase in the new system over an entire year.  That meant at best people who required nursing support could go 3 months without it and at worst could go 15 months without that support.  This is certainly health-threatening if not life-threatening.  We solicited support and it was included in the budget.  Medicaid expansion was vetoed by the Governor, and the Senate failed to override the veto.  If a bill is vetoed and either house fails to override it, that’s it.  There’s slight hope, very slight, with another bill.
Cullen:  Do you get a sense from the Legislature that individuals with ID/DD are on their radar screen?

Charlene:  Yes.  Senator Flood basically said “put up or shut up” to the Legislature.  People with ID/DD were being talked about a lot, and many of us felt they were being used.  Senator Flood’s amendment also appropriated $5 million a year to deal with rural nursing homes with a high percentage of MaineCare residents.  Nursing homes have been on the verge of closure because it’s the private pay folks that subsidize the others.
Question:  What steps do you recommend we take to support Senator Flood’s budget in case Governor LePage vetoes it?
Charlene:  Contact any Legislator you have a relationship with and urge them to override the veto.
Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The subcommittee has been working for a couple of months.  We’ve zeroed in on key phrases and ways to describe what we’re aiming for.  The opening statement was bounced off of the Coalition and was then further revised.  The subcommittee then went on the write more of the narrative.  (Cullen read through the draft narrative).  Click here for the draft narrative.  

Cullen:  The diagram goes with the narrative.  The person is at the center.  You’ll see that we came up with the theme of bridges representing transitions that lead to the “transition planning areas,” outlined in the narrative.  The bridges lead to the essential elements of a fulfilling life.  It’s not a diagram for one transition, there are multiple transitions going to many different areas.  It also shows how a person would accomplish these transitions.  Click here for the draft visual diagram.
Comment from subcommittee member:  We’ve had lots of discussions struggling with the primary “transition” focus.  Is the primary focus the transition from school-based services to adult services, or are we being all-encompassing about the numerous transitions throughout one’s life?  Thinking about the lifespan helped us think about transition in different ways.

Cullen:  This is a preview of the subcommittee’s work; our work will continue.  Is there reaction to the narrative or diagram?  Are we off base?  Does it resonate with you?

Comment:  It’s very eloquently worded.

Comment:  It’s wonderfully framed, the difficult part will be putting it into action.  I’m on the Disability Advisory Committee charged with making Portland a more livable city for people with disabilities.  Maybe we could use Portland as pilot community to put this into action. 
Cullen:  If you have feedback or suggestions email them to me and I will pass it along to the group.  Where we go from here is setting up goals and objectives to go from what we’ve laid out to where the rubber hits the road.  I want to thank everyone who’s been part of the subcommittee.
Housing Update:

Cullen:  We continue to battle to get more funding for Section 8 vouchers that are so desperately needed.  About half of the Section 8 vouchers that were lost due to Sequestration were restored with the Omnibus Bill.  Efforts are underway to get Senator Collins and Senator King to push legislation to reinstate lost funding.  The President’s budget is good but it doesn’t solve the problem of a shortage of Section 8. 
David Projanski - DHHS:  I see on the agenda “DHHS/MaineHousing Collaborative Efforts.”  We are currently applying for a Section 811 mental health assistance grant that HUD has put out.  MaineHousing is the applicant, and we’re the co-applicant.  The grant provides rental assistance for extremely low income people with disabilities.  The grant is due May 5th.    

Cullen:  The 811 program was an awful process to go through previously.  Changes in 2010 helped streamline it.  This gets the rental assistance out of the 811 program and into the hands of the state.  The program covers a range of people with disabilities, including those with ID/DD.  MaineHousing’s application was unsuccessful two years ago but we’re hopeful they will be successful this year.  This item will be put on future agendas.
Children’s Services:  No update.
SMACT:

Cullen:  Annemarie couldn’t attend the meeting today but she wanted me to pass along some information.  There will be a discussion with Roberta Lucas and Cindy Bernstein from Maine’s Department of Education, Special Services.  Topics addressed include updates on the upcoming revisions to Maine’s IEP/Transition Plan, writing IEP/transition plans that promote inter-agency involvement, support a 5th or 6th year of high school (when appropriate), and demonstrate the IEP goals are related to the transition plan.  The SMACT meeting will be held on Friday, May 2nd, from 1:00-3:00PM at the Portland Career Center.  The presentation will take up the entire meeting.  
Other Business, Announcements:
Comment:  The Independence Association in Brunswick is sponsoring the Run for Independence on Sunday, May 18th at the Brunswick Junior High School.  Click here to view the flyer.  For more information go to www.runforindependence.org. 
David Unger:  I host a weekly live radio show on WMPG.  I interview Executive Directors of non-profits about their organizations.  It’s a great chance to let the public know about good work going on that doesn’t get the attention it should. The program airs on Friday from 1:00-1:30PM.  If you have any interest in this feel free to email me at:  exdirectorsufu@sufumaine.org 
Cullen:  Thanks to Dave Cowing we have a new picture to add to the website www.maineparentcoalition.org.  The website needs more pictures!  If you, or someone you know, is willing to have their picture on the website we’d love to have it!  We just need a signed photo release (available on the website).  Send photos and releases to me (cullen@chomhousing.org), Vickey (vickey@chomhousing.org), or Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) via email.  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  Send postings, flyers, etc. to us as well.  Please give us feedback so we know what’s working and what’s not.  The Coalition is also on Facebook.  

Disability Rights Center: www.drcme.org 
Jodi Benvie:  I’d like to introduce Ben Jones who is working in our Portland Office.

Cullen:  At our next meeting on May 12, 2014 our Featured Speaker will be Kathy Adams, OTL, ATP Maine CITE Coordinating Center – Topic:  Assistive Technology Demonstration.
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  
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